# Sweden and China: The Use of History and Mismatched Expectations

## by Agust <u>Börjesson</u>

Asia Paper March 2025



Institute for Security & Development Policy

## Sweden and China: The Use of History and Mismatched Expectations

by Agust Börjesson

> Asia Paper March 2025

© Institute for Security and Development Policy V. Finnbodavägen 2, Stockholm-Nacka, Sweden <u>www.isdp.eu</u> "Sweden and China: The Use of History and Mismatched Expectations" is an Asia Paper published by the Institute for Security and Development Policy. The Asia Paper Series is the Occasional Paper series of the Institute's Asia Program, and addresses topical and timely subjects. The Institute is based in Stockholm, Sweden, and cooperates closely with research centers worldwide. The Institute serves a large and diverse community of analysts, scholars, policy-watchers, business leaders, and journalists. It is at the forefront of research on issues of conflict, security, and development. Through its applied research, publications, research cooperation, public lectures, and seminars, it functions as a focal point for academic, policy, and public discussion.

No third-party textual or artistic material is included in the publication without the copyright holder's prior consent to further dissemination by other third parties. Reproduction is authorized provided the source is acknowledged.

© ISDP, 2025 Printed in Lithuania ISBN: 978-91-88551-64-1

Distributed in Europe by:

Institute for Security and Development Policy Västra Finnbodavägen 2, 131 30 Stockholm-Nacka, Sweden Tel. +46-841056953; Fax. +46-86403370 Email: info@isdp.eu

Editorial correspondence should be directed to the address provided above (preferably by email).

## Contents

Abstract	. 5
Acknowledgements	. 7
Abbreviations	. 8
Introduction	. 9
How Sweden and the PRC Established Relations	13
The PRC Chose Sweden	17
The Influence of Sweden's Independent Foreign Policy Era	20
How the PRC uses History	25
The PRC's Many Diplomatic "Firsts"	29
Conclusion	35
About the Author	45

#### Abstract

Sweden was not the first country in the West that recognized the People's Republic of China, but it became the first in the West to establish formal diplomatic relations in 1950 because it was picked by China ahead of others to do so. This history has since been mutually emphasized on both sides, for different reasons. This paper examines the history of how Sweden established diplomatic relations with the PRC, outlining the historical context in which diplomatic relations were established and what it meant for the two countries at the time. The paper examines how the history of diplomatic relations has been used by the two countries and in which two country-specific context this use can be understood. For Sweden, that it became first in the West with relations to the PRC has retroactively fit into a narrative about the country as a diplomatic pioneer, associated primarily with the Social Democratic Party's vision of Stockholm as an independent foreign policy actor that emerged in the 1960s. Early relations with the PRC have been held up alongside early recognition of other states, during Sweden's "activist" foreign policy era to collectively emphasize this legacy. For the PRC, diplomatic history with Sweden has instead been part of its larger framework of using history as a tool on the international arena to build a consensus around Beijing's position and further its strategic interests. Through its comprehensive and flexible use of history, the PRC has attempted to simultaneously shape the view of the past and impact the course of the future. The paper concludes by arguing that mutual elevation of diplomatic history between Sweden and the PRC, based in two separate country-specific narratives, may have contributed to mismatched expectations when the two sides underwent a period of bilateral friction 2017-2021.

### Acknowledgements

The author would like to express his sincere gratitude to current and former colleagues for providing feedback on different drafts of this paper and extends a special thanks to Kurt Abalos for his assistance.

## Abbreviations

BRI	Belt and Road Initiative
ССР	Chinese Communist Party
DPRK	Democratic People's Republic of Korea
GCI	Global Civilization Initiative
KMT	Kuomintang
NATO	North Atlantic Treaty Organization
PRC	People's Republic of China
ROC	Republic of China
UK	United Kingdom
UN	United Nations
USSR	Union of Soviet Socialist Republics
US	United States of America
WHA	World Health Assembly

#### Introduction

The Chinese government's efforts to influence and shape other countries' public discourse and policies have garnered attention in Europe in recent years. In the Xi Jinping era, attention has often focused on Chinese diplomats' turn towards a more assertive style in advocating for the Chinese government's views, labeled as "Wolf Warrior Diplomacy". Sweden became an example of countries that experienced such assertive diplomacy by the People's Republic of China (PRC) as the two sides went through a period of notable friction in bilateral relations during the term of Chinese Ambassador Gui Congyou (2017-2021).<sup>1</sup> The Ambassador was summoned at the Swedish Foreign Ministry 40 times in five years.<sup>2</sup> In the process, Sweden became a global example of how the Chinese government argued for its position.

The Chinese government's use of assertive diplomacy has invited scrutiny of its diplomatic practices, arguments and narratives. However, the PRC has long been a country with a particular interest in shaping international discourse. Motivations for that lead back to its establishment in 1949 when the communist forces emerged victorious in the Chinese Civil War and the Kuomintang (KMT) government of the Republic of China (ROC) retreated to Taiwan. After that, claims to rightfully represent China in the world persisted on both sides of the Taiwan Strait. The PRC started from a position of very little international legitimacy in 1949 as most of the global community held on to relations with the ROC, recognizing it as representing China. The ROC then went on to represent China in the United Nations (UN) until 1971 when their positions ultimately switched. Since that time, the PRC has gradually gained global recognition as representing China, whilst the ROC developed into a democracy, today commonly known as Taiwan.

Today, the PRC's leadership sees narrative supremacy over Taiwan and

its space in the international community as paramount. As said in recent years by China's current Ambassador to Sweden, Cui Aimin, Taiwan can be considered "the core of China's core interests."<sup>3</sup> The notion of Taiwan as a separate political entity is routinely refuted by the PRC's Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Through its "one China principle", Beijing maintains that there is only one China, that Taiwan is an inalienable part of its territory, and that the PRC is the only legitimate government representing China.<sup>4</sup> The "Taiwan issue" originated as a threat to the PRC's legitimacy from the ROC, a threat that has dissipated in step with the PRC gaining global recognition. Over time the PRC's position has instead shifted from asserting its international legitimacy towards combatting perceived Taiwanese separatism and setting the stage for unification.<sup>5</sup>

The Chinese government's stern warnings against other states for engaging with Taiwan are well known in the international community. Other ways of affecting opinions are more commonplace and could even pass undetected. One such way of affecting public opinion that the Chinese government has used to strengthen its narrative control over the ROC and Taiwan is to employ diplomatic history in the PRC's favor. The history of diplomatic relations is often embedded in public discourse and used by public and private actors as a springboard for bilateral dialogue and economic cooperation. By emphasizing that countries have historically been eager to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC and have many bilateral achievements with it, the Chinese government has marginalized those countries' history with the ROC. By promoting its narrative of diplomatic history, the PRC argues that countries have always been on its side and should agree with it moving forward.

In Sweden, it is common knowledge that the country became the first in the West with formal diplomatic ties to the PRC in 1950. This history is rarely challenged or scrutinized and has been co-opted by both public and private actors across Sweden's political spectrum. However, this seemingly straightforward and streamlined narrative is significantly more complex than a first glance would suggest. Sweden was not the first in the West to recognize the PRC, but it ultimately became the first in the West that established relations because it was picked by the PRC ahead of other countries to do so.<sup>6</sup> Although Sweden's recognition of the PRC in 1950 can indeed be considered early, the Scandinavian country by no means attempted to be the first in the West with formal diplomatic relations. Instead, Sweden was cautious and attempted to strategically follow other countries, having them lead the way in recognition of the PRC.<sup>7</sup>

In 1950, as the Cold War took shape, the Swedish government under the Social Democratic Party pursued a policy of neutrality and non-alignment placing the country in between the two leading global powers, the U.S. and the Soviet Union. The Social Democratic Party ruled Sweden consecutively between 1932 and 1976 and its foreign policy during the 1950s, 1960s and 1970s was built on the same foundation. But the government's approach, nevertheless, saw a significant shift in how this foundation was utilized over the decades. Sweden's approach to foreign policy and security policy in the 1950s was marked by caution and restraint.<sup>8</sup> This careful approach would come to be contrasted by Sweden's foreign policy in the late 1960s and onwards when the Social Democratic government pursued an "activist" independent foreign policy that sought to have an international impact, even if that meant colliding with America, the leader of the Western bloc.<sup>9</sup>

The establishment of formal relations between Sweden and the PRC in 1950 has since been significant to both countries in their bilateral relations as a mutually beneficial diplomatic point of departure, having often been mentioned as their respective leaders met. On the international arena, however, this diplomatic history has played different roles for the two countries, as part of two different country-specific ideological narratives. Although Sweden did not try to become the first to have diplomatic relations to the PRC in 1950, that was ultimately the result of its early recognition. That Sweden became first has since retroactively been assumed into a cohesive foreign policy narrative under the Social Democratic Party, emphasizing Stockholm's historical legacy of acting independently in matters of foreign policy. Sweden's early diplomatic relations with the PRC has been held up alongside early recognition of other states like North Vietnam and North Korea, instances where Sweden actually sought to be the first and led the way for others to follow.

For the PRC, relations with Sweden have also fit into a larger framework as Beijing's comprehensive use of history is a strategic tool with which it seeks to build an international consensus around its position. On an international arena where the PRC uses historical narratives to argue that there is a "right" and "wrong" side of history, it holds that Beijing's actions are righteous and in line with the "trend of history". That Sweden was the first in the West with diplomatic relations has been part of the PRC's comprehensive strategy where individual countries are small cogs in a large wheel. They are part of the PRC's efforts to bring the international community closer in line with Beijing's views and its strategic interests. At the core of Beijing's efforts to shape its narrative of history is its "one China principle" asserting that there is only one China; that the PRC represents all of China and that Taiwan is part of it.<sup>10</sup> From Beijing's perspective, countries that the PRC has assigned a pioneering diplomatic status should agree with it and accordingly stand by its side on the "right side of history".

### How Sweden and the PRC Established Relations

The Chinese Civil War was waged from 1927 to 1949. It was a revolution led by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) against the KMT which ruled the ROC on mainland Chinese territory. As the communist forces gained the upper hand in battle, the KMT government of the ROC retreated to Taiwan from which it maintained its claim to represent all of China. When the CCP gained control of mainland Chinese territory and established the PRC in 1949, the question for other countries emerged as to which regime they should diplomatically recognize. When the communist regime was established, the PRC started from a position of little international recognition as most countries already had pre-existing relations with the ROC which they held on to.

Sweden, like other countries, followed the leadup to the establishment of the PRC. As it became clear that the CCP was gaining decisive control of mainland Chinese territory, the question of potentially switching diplomatic recognition arose.<sup>11</sup> Recognizing the PRC theoretically meant that relations that had existed with mainland China could go on and be maintained with a new regime in place. This may seem like recognizing the PRC was an uncomplicated decision as soon as it became clear that the communists had gained stable control of China's territory as that was in line with international law, but this was not altogether the case. The Cold War between the U.S. and the Soviet Union and their respective Western and Eastern blocs had started which brought along other considerations. Being seen as acting against either of the blocs had to be contemplated carefully.

Sweden was ruled consecutively by its Social Democratic Party from 1936 to 1976 which gave it decisive control over the country's foreign policy following the Second World War. The party advocated for a policy of neutrality and non-alignment, meaning neutrality in war and nonalignment in peace. Neutrality also corresponded to ideological Social Democratic notions about placing Sweden in between American capitalism and Soviet communism.<sup>12</sup> As the PRC was a communist regime, it was subject to ideological opposition from the U.S. led Western bloc. The U.S. set the norm for others to follow and officially supported the ROC in its claim of representing China, support that continued decades after the PRC was established on the mainland.

The state of affairs in 1950 meant that Sweden, pursuing a policy of neutrality and non-alignment, had some diplomatic room to maneuver between the Western and Eastern blocs. Therefore, when Sweden contemplated diplomatically switching recognition, the principal consideration was which regime had effective control of the China's territory. It was not an ideological decision in the sense that Sweden sought to act for or against either of the blocs, and recognizing the PRC was congruent with international law.<sup>13</sup> In addition, Sweden also had economic interests on the Chinese mainland and the Swedish Chamber of Commerce in Shanghai pushed for recognition of the PRC at the earliest convenience for trade ties to seamlessly continue.<sup>14</sup> Despite these factors, Sweden monitored how countries like the United Kingdom (UK) and the other Scandinavian countries were approaching the issue, coordinating Sweden's potential recognition to follow others rather than lead the way.<sup>15</sup>

The U.S. had been critical of Sweden not joining the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and was also critical when Stockholm considered recognizing the PRC instead of the ROC.<sup>16</sup> Leading the way had meant for Sweden to bear the brunt of the burden in acting against the U.S. and the Western bloc and that was not ideal. Strategically placing itself behind other countries in order to not be the first in the West to recognize the PRC was a way for Stockholm to act in accordance with its motivations without being the cause of friction. A number of countries were then attempting to forge diplomatic relations by recognizing the PRC after its establishment in 1949, many of them both Western and ahead of Sweden. In 1950, recognizing the PRC entailed sending a telegram, formally declaring recognition to the Chinese Foreign Ministry under Zhou Enlai. In 1949, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) was the first country to recognize the PRC; it was followed by Bulgaria, Romania, Poland, Hungary, Czechoslovakia, Yugoslavia, Burma and India.<sup>17</sup> In January 1950, the list of countries that chose to recognize the PRC was joined by Pakistan, the United Kingdom, Ceylon, Norway, Denmark, Israel, Finland, Afghanistan and then Sweden.<sup>18</sup> This is to say that although Sweden can still be considered to have been early when recognizing the PRC in 1950, it was not the first or even the first Western country to do so. In January 1950, the Swedish daily press reflected the sentiment that Sweden could have acted faster. The newspaper *Dagens Nyheter* noted on January 7, 1950, that Sweden had at that point been the last among its Nordic neighbors to recognize the PRC.<sup>19</sup>

Sweden sent its telegram recognizing the PRC on January 14, 1950.<sup>20</sup> During a session in the Swedish Parliament on January 17 that year, a representative of the Swedish Communist Party congratulated the Social Democratic government on recognizing the PRC. He implied that the government must have been reluctant to take the decision, referencing that Sweden had sold arms to the ROC that rivaled the communists in the Chinese Civil War.<sup>21</sup> This exchange in parliament further supports the notion that Sweden's actions in 1950 were not domestically seen as Stockholm having taken a pioneering lead position in recognizing the PRC. It suggests that this was not a major event that could cause substantial political strife in Sweden as it was relatively cautious and balanced behavior, following the lead of others.

After Sweden's telegram of recognition, the matter was still not resolved. Under regular diplomatic praxis in 1950, sending a telegram declaring recognition would have been sufficient to also establish diplomatic relations as one state formally recognized the other. Other countries sending telegrams to the PRC were likely also prepared for that to be the case. However, Beijing required the establishment of diplomatic relations to be negotiated bilaterally. In this way, the Chinese government demanded to "recognize the recognition" first before relations could practically commence.<sup>22</sup>

In the PRC's process of recognizing recognitions, it appeared to the Swedish side that it was being moved up the order among the countries that got to establish relations. From Beijing, Sweden's selected ambassador to the PRC, Torsten Hammarström, reported to the Ministry for Foreign Affairs in Stockholm noting that it did not seem ideal that he would become the first European representative to deliver his letter of credence to the Chinese side.<sup>23</sup> This outcome was after all not what Stockholm had aimed for and the consequences of invertedly taking on a Western lead position could be seen as diverging from Stockholm's measured and cautious approach.

Formal and mutual diplomatic relations were deemed by Beijing to have commenced on May 9, 1950, as the two countries announced the exchange of Ambassadors.<sup>24</sup> The history of ties between the two and its use by both Sweden and China has shifted focus onto the establishment of relations rather than when Sweden recognized the PRC because then Sweden would not have been first in the West. What is clear is that Sweden did not attempt to be the first in the West; it was the result of the PRC's response to being recognized. Instead, Stockholm's behavior was measured and cautious in line with its overall approach to foreign policy in the 1950s. It was mindful of how it would be perceived by other countries in the global balance of power rather than seeking to make a pioneering, grand statement in opposition to the Western bloc. Although Sweden ultimately became the first in the West with diplomatic relations to the PRC, its actions were not those of a pioneer and its ambition was not to lead the way for others to follow.

#### The PRC Chose Sweden

In China, the occasion of Sweden and the PRC establishing relations was marked by a ceremony as Sweden's Ambassador Torsten Hammarström delivered his letter of credence directly to Chairman Mao Zedong on June 12, 1950.<sup>25</sup> That existing relations with the ROC had been a decisive factor in which country was accepted to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC is beyond a doubt. This consideration was explicitly mentioned in PRC Foreign Minister Zhou Enlai's reply to Sweden's telegram of recognition.<sup>26</sup> As the Chinese side negotiated the establishment of diplomatic relations with Sweden, it sought assurances that ties with the ROC had been severed in a manner satisfactory to the PRC.<sup>27</sup> Beijing was adamant that relations with the ROC had to be severed before diplomatic relations could be established with the PRC as this was, and still is, a binary choice for nations to make.

In 1950, Chiang Kai-shek and the KMT regime in Taiwan maintained that it was the legitimate ruler of China as the ROC. Competing claims across the Taiwan Strait from both Beijing and Taipei regarding which regime was legitimate persisted throughout the following decades. The adoption of UN resolution 2758 in 1971 changed the situation as the PRC was granted the seat of China in the United Nations (UN).<sup>28</sup> Since then, such claims have gradually faded on the side of Taiwan as it has developed into a democracy. The so-called "1992 consensus" that saw Beijing and Taipei agree to an extent that there is only "one China", albeit with both sides reserving the right to define precisely what that means, is contested between Taiwan's political parties. Beijing on the other hand steadily maintains through its "one China principle" that the PRC represents China in the world, and that Taiwan is part of it.

Ahead of sending its telegram of recognition to Beijing in 1950, the Swedish government informed the ROC's ambassador in Stockholm that Sweden

was likely to follow other countries and switch diplomatic recognition to the PRC.<sup>29</sup> Although Sweden did not intend to be the first country in the West with diplomatic relations to the PRC, the process of severing ties with the ROC was already underway when Sweden sent its telegram of recognition. It was prepared in a way that other countries were not.

Why the PRC seemingly chose Sweden over other countries remains an underexplored research topic, but in retrospect there were several factors making the Scandinavian country a relatively uncomplicated choice for the PRC. Sweden could give a firm and credible response that formal relations with the ROC had been severed and dealt with in a way that was satisfactory to the PRC.<sup>30</sup> The UK, which led the way for Western countries' recognition had substantial economic interests in China and had also been war time allies with the ROC, making complete severance of ties a more complicated matter.<sup>31</sup> Hong Kong's position as a British Crown Colony also further complicated the UK's proposition to smoothly establish relations with the PRC and the Chinese leadership had reason to doubt that the UK would support it over the ROC in the UN.<sup>32</sup>

The UK along with other early recognizers such as Denmark and Norway were also founding members of NATO, positioned against the Soviet Union and by extension the Eastern bloc.<sup>33</sup> Since Sweden had declined to join the alliance, it had a degree of credibility as a neutral country in a world divided between East and West. As such, Beijing could have some confidence that Stockholm would not be swayed against it by the Western bloc and that it would support the PRC as representing China in the UN when relations commenced. When Sweden ultimately joined NATO in 2024, China's ambassador to Sweden, Cui Aimin, noted that Stockholm's shift was likely to impact bilateral relations.<sup>34</sup> The notion of Sweden as a neutral country had likely been of some significance to Beijing for many years.

The PRC's choice not to accept other countries' recognition at face value suggests that it evaluated the candidates with consideration. Given that the PRC faced a rival claim in representing China, the question was if

the recognizing countries were driven by their own self-interest or if they could be trusted to side with Beijing; the countries were choosing the PRC over the ROC and would follow through on their choice with commitment also in the UN, likely factored in the PRC's deliberation. It was more important for the PRC to be recognized on its own terms than to accept diplomatic relations with a country that would not respect or support its position against the ROC in Taiwan. In other words, diplomatic relations were bestowed upon those that the PRC believed would respect and support its claim as the legitimate representative of China.

Ultimately, the decision to have Sweden establish diplomatic relations before other countries was a process that the PRC had control over, and the Swedish government was prepared to meet the Chinese government's demands. Sweden could reassure the PRC that ties with the ROC had been severed and that it would support the PRC for China's seat in the UN. The perception of Sweden as a neutral country likely lent further credibility to its words. This is to say that once other countries had shouldered the initial burden of leading the way in recognizing the communist Chinese regime, Sweden emerged as one of the PRC's more viable options when it came time to negotiate the establishment of relations. As diplomatic relations between the PRC and Sweden commenced, Stockholm followed through on its commitment by maintaining that the mainland communist regime should represent China in the UN until that became a reality in 1971.<sup>35</sup>

## The Influence of Sweden's Independent Foreign Policy Era

Sweden thus became the first country in the West to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC though other states that are now considered Western came before it. This can also be explained by the dynamics of the Cold War. Countries such as Poland and Czechoslovakia (today the Czech Republic and Slovakia) for example, seen as part of the West or Eastern Europe, were in the context of the Cold War seen as part of the Eastern bloc. This underlying distinction allowed for countries that established relations with the PRC during the Cold War to be categorically separated into "Eastern bloc", "Western bloc", "communist" or "non-communist". It qualified Sweden as a Western country while others were not considered to be so.

That Sweden was the first in the West to establish relations with the PRC is often conflated with Sweden also having been the first to recognize it, resulting in a common belief that there was pioneering intent behind the government's actions in 1950. But this conflation can also be explained by the relevance and enduring influence of Sweden's so-called "activist" foreign policy era during the 1960s and 1970s. Sweden's foreign policy shifted in the 1960s from the relatively cautious approach that can be observed when the PRC was recognized in 1950 towards a more idealistic and "activist" role in international affairs where Sweden aimed to take the lead. During the late 1960s and 1970s, Sweden under Social Democratic leadership used its policy of neutrality and non-alignment to increasingly take an independent stance in international affairs, striving to have a global impact. As part of this shift, Stockholm would for example often side with the so called "Third World" in the UN rather than with the dominating powers, the U.S. and the Soviet Union.<sup>36</sup>

At the time of the U.S. war in Vietnam, Sweden and the Social Democratic

government acted with clear intent, at odds with the U.S. and its War, when it was the first to establish diplomatic relations with North Vietnam in 1969.<sup>37</sup> Recognizing North Vietnam then set an influential precedent for Swedish foreign policy as Sweden assumed a prominent lead position. When Stockholm also recognized the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) in 1973, the *New York Times* published an article reading that "Sweden today became the first non-Communist European country to recognize North Korea. She called on other nations to follow suit."<sup>38</sup> This description of Stockholm's actions in 1973 bears a close resemblance to how Sweden's establishment of relations with the PRC are also seen today. On the Swedish government's webpages about relations with China, Vietnam and North Korea, Sweden's first in the West with diplomatic relations is mentioned in similar terms.<sup>39</sup>

A more contemporary example of Sweden's independent foreign policy under the Social Democratic Party's leadership was the establishment of diplomatic relations with Palestine in 2014. At that time, Sweden became the first EU member in Western Europe to recognize Palestine and Foreign Minister Margot Wallström stated: "We hope that this will show the way for others".<sup>40</sup> This pattern of Sweden under the Social Democratic Party, diplomatically leading the way for others to follow, cannot be discerned when relations with the PRC were established in 1950 because Sweden's shift from caution to "activism" had not yet happened. By traversing through an era where Sweden strove to be the first with diplomatic recognition as a diplomatic pioneer of the West, early relations with the PRC became part of a larger pattern.

Sweden took an independent and pioneering diplomatic lead position regarding both North Vietnam and North Korea during Sweden's "activist" foreign policy era which for many is strongly associated with Prime Minister Olof Palme of the Social Democratic Party.<sup>41</sup> Collective historical memory of Prime Minister Palme openly criticizing the U.S. for its war in Vietnam has had a lasting impact in Sweden. It is linked to contemporary notions of Sweden's independence in matters of foreign policy.<sup>42</sup> This is to say that the outsized influence of this era and its

enduring legacy can be considered a lens through which both former and later diplomatic recognitions under Sweden's Social Democratic Party have come to be seen.

Sweden's international "activism" became subject to a sharp divide between the ruling center left Social Democratic Party and its rightwing opposition. During a session in Swedish Parliament in 1969, the Social Democratic Minister for Foreign Affairs, Torsten Nilsson, was questioned about the government's decision to recognize North Vietnam. Nilsson downplayed the decision, facing criticism from the conservative opposition for having taken a provocative stand against the U.S., causing friction with the leading power of the Western bloc. During the session, Nilsson stated that Sweden had also been among the first countries to recognize the PRC and that it had historically been the first to recognize a number of countries.<sup>43</sup> He also argued that the conservative opposition put far too great of an emphasis on the early recognition of the PRC which he stated, to his recollection, came after that of the UK.<sup>44</sup>

This parliamentary exchange from 1969 exemplifies how Sweden establishing relations with the PRC retroactively became part of a sharpening domestic divide about Sweden's role in international affairs, almost 20 years after relations with the PRC had been established. The Social Democratic government held early relations with the PRC up alongside recognition of other states, arguing that Sweden had always been a diplomatic pioneer of sorts. The opposition on their part, conflated what establishing relations with the PRC had meant in 1950 with what recognition of North Vietnam meant in 1969. In this sense, having recognized the PRC in 1950 became part of what the opposition in 1969 saw as anti-American behavior.

The Social Democratic government had left the caution of the 1950s behind in favor of an "activist" 1960s approach that did not shy away from both assuming a lead position and taking a stand against the U.S. The right-wing opposition disagreed with the government's chosen path out of concern for relations with America. Sweden's diplomatic relations with the U.S. deteriorated during this era and eventually came to a complete freezing halt.<sup>45</sup> Although Sweden's foreign policy and the function of its policy of neutrality had been up for debate before, in the 1960s it became subject to a sharpening divide about which international role Stockholm should play. In this context, the establishment of relations with North Vietnam can be considered a turning point, explaining how the establishment of diplomatic relations with other states under the Social Democratic Party would also come to be seen in light of this significant event when Sweden diplomatically led the way for others to follow.

In 1969, Social Democratic Foreign Minister Torsten Nilsson noted that Sweden had in fact not been the first to recognize the PRC. His remarks in Swedish parliament and records from Swedish media in the 1950s stand in contrast to statements made by contemporary politicians. For example, the former Social Democratic Minister for Foreign Affairs Ann Linde published on her Facebook page in 2018 that Sweden had been the first of all countries that established diplomatic relations with China in May 1950.<sup>46</sup> Furthermore, during a session in Swedish Parliament in 2019 when Sweden's trade with China was being discussed, a representative for the Moderate Party stated that since Sweden had been the first in the West with relations, it ought to be in a particularly favorable position to trade with the PRC.<sup>47</sup> These examples show how the view of Sweden forming diplomatic relations with the PRC has undergone a substantial transformation from the 1950s. The view has gradually shifted towards a narrative that Sweden acted with pioneering intent when it recognized the PRC. It has become another example of when Sweden, under the Social Democratic Party, diplomatically led the way for others to follow. Even if that was not actually the case with the PRC.

By traversing through the 1960s and 1970s influential era of Swedish foreign policy when Sweden recognized regimes isolated from the West and was the first to do so, relations with the PRC became part of the larger narrative. The opposition, mindful of not causing a rift with the U.S., held the Social Democratic government's recognition of North Vietnam in 1969 and the PRC in 1950 under the same lens. The Social Democratic government, on its part, brought forth a narrative that Sweden had often been a diplomatic pioneer. Since then, the contemporary view of Sweden's recognition of the PRC has conformed around an overarching view that Sweden acted as a diplomatic pioneer, with a history of leading the way for others to follow. Although Sweden's actions in 1950 were not actually those of a pioneer, they have come to be seen as part of a larger pattern of pioneering behavior that altogether hold up the historic legacy of Sweden's independent foreign policy.

#### How the PRC Uses History

The use of history plays a particularly important domestic role for the CCP. China's authoritarian system allows for the state to have substantial control over the country's official historical narrative through which it can minimize critical views of its leadership. By controlling China's history and bringing the history of the Chinese civilization and the CCP into one cohesive whole, the party can secure its future by controlling how its past is viewed. In this way, history is one of many tools that the CCP can use to further strengthen its legitimacy.<sup>48</sup>

Under Xi Jinping, the CCP has increased an overall emphasis on greater national security, which is a lens through which much of its current international behavior can be understood.<sup>49</sup> This securitization also extends to the international arena where the Chinese government works to defend and further its strategic interests. The PRC's strategic interests and its use of history are interlinked because by bringing other countries closer in line with the CCP's view of history, it can also bring them further in line with its strategic interests. By creating a favorable international setting with its narratives, the CCP can mind its security interests and pursue its strategic objectives with less opposition. In its approach to history as a strategic tool, the CCP does not only view it as a framework to control how the past is viewed but also as a tool to shape the future, often referring to the "trend of history", meaning how history should unfold.<sup>50</sup>

Xi Jinping and the CCP have in recent years embarked on advancing a framework for contemporary international issues through its Global Civilization Initiative (GCI). The initiative links contemporary international relations with the CCP's view of history.<sup>51</sup> Speaking on the GCI at the webinar "A Call for a Global Civilization Initiative", China's Ambassador to Sweden, Cui Aimin, stated that "the Chinese civilization is the only great civilization in the world that has not been interrupted and has continued to this day. Through having traversed more than 5,000 years of history, it has always been in continuity and is prominently consistent."<sup>52</sup> These 5,000 years of "continuity" and "consistency" provide the CCP, which came into power in 1949, with a wealth of historical material to draw on and position itself in contemporary foreign policy issues. The GCI brings forth not only that countries' sovereignty and territorial integrity should be respected but also that their "core interests and major concerns" should be respected.<sup>53</sup> For the PRC, this means that the international community should respect the core of its core interests in Taiwan and the claim that it is part of China.

History or historical framing is frequently used by the PRC to underpin arguments in official communication and diplomatic efforts. The Chinese government often seeks to frame its foreign policy in terms of being historically rooted, relevant or accurate. This was the case when a historical perspective was applied to the PRC's claims in the South China Sea. The PRC made a claim of historical rights with its so-called "nine dash line" noting in a position paper that the arbitration case that was initiated by the Philippines "will not change the history and fact of China's sovereignty over the South China Sea Islands and the adjacent waters".<sup>54</sup> Here, history was invoked to legitimize the PRC's territorial claim in the face of objection.

At the core of the CCP's view of history lies its issue with the ROC and Taiwan. Beijing's view of how the situation with Taiwan should unfold was on clear display at the 40<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the PRC's "Message to Compatriots in Taiwan". In his message, Xi Jinping asserted that: "Cross-Strait reunification is the trend of history. 'Taiwan independence' goes against the trend of history and will lead to a dead end."<sup>55</sup> Another example of Beijing's "trend of history" was presented when Italy debated leaving its commitment to the PRC's large infrastructure project the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Here history was invoked by the CCP when the Chinese foreign ministry stated that criticism of BRI-cooperation between China and Italy had been designed to sow division and "goes against the trend of history" in these examples strongly correlates with

the PRC's strategic interests in seeking unification with Taiwan and making its strategic BRI project a success. In this way, the "trend of history" is not a historical observation as much as how Beijing wants history to unfold.

China's Mission to the EU published an article in 2022 with answers to questions about Beijing's "one China principle" asserting that "Taiwan has belonged to China since ancient times" and that "181 countries including most European countries, have established diplomatic relations with China on the basis of the one-China principle."57 Although all countries that established diplomatic relations with the PRC in turn severed official ties with the ROC and commonly maintain a "one China" policy, it does not mean that they have automatically aligned with Beijing's "one China principle". The "one China principle" is Beijing's position. Individual countries' "one China" policies vary in their approach to the PRC's claim over Taiwan where some align more closely with Beijing's principle and others do not.58 According to the Chinese Foreign Ministry article, countries aligned with Beijing's "one China principle" when they established relations with the PRC. In this example, Beijing conflates diplomatic history with alignment and support for its "one China principle" portraying it as an international consensus when positions among individual countries vary.

Regarding Taiwan and the ROC's international participation, the Chinese government has attempted to link UN resolution 2758 from 1971 with its "one China principle". Although the resolution dealt with whether it was the PRC or the ROC that should represent China in the UN system, the Chinese government has held it up as historical evidence of support for its "one China principle" and that Taiwan belongs to China. The PRC's use of history with resolution 2758 has received criticism, labeled as a "misinterpretation" by an accepted European parliament resolution.<sup>59</sup> As the Taiwanese government has mounted campaigns for participation in the UN's World Health Assembly (WHA), the Chinese government has been in firm opposition arguing that there is an international consensus against it and that the "one-China principle is where global opinion trends and the arc of history bends".<sup>60</sup>

In recent times, the PRC has received criticism for effectively supporting Russia's War in Ukraine, helping it to circumvent international sanctions.<sup>61</sup> When China's Ambassador to the UK was discussing the PRC's position on Russia's war in Ukraine, he argued that "China has always been a force for justice and peace and has always stood on the right side of history."<sup>62</sup> Here, history was invoked to assign righteous morality to the PRC despite it being criticized for immoral behavior. The "right side" of history as Beijing uses it effectively means how the PRC maneuvers on the international arena, even if it is criticized. Being on the right side of history for other countries in this regard means agreeing and aligning with the PRC. As the Chinese ambassador to Sweden, Cui Aimin, concluded his remarks at the aforementioned webinar about the GCI, he also stated that China welcomes Sweden to "firmly stand on the right side of history".<sup>63</sup>

From these examples we see how the use of history emerges as a prominent avenue through which the PRC works to shape international views in its favor. It is an avenue through which it attempts to create a conducive environment for its strategic pursuits. The implication throughout the Chinese government's use of historical framing is that international affairs is an arena where actors can find themselves on the "wrong side of history" or going against the "trend of history" through their actions. As these examples have shown, actions are routinely deemed wrongful by the PRC when they do not align with its strategic interests whereas the PRC is always on the "right side of history" through its actions. For the Chinese government, history is not only something that explains the past or separates right from wrong, but also a tool to shape both the discourse and the outcome. In its efforts to use history to bring the international community closer in line with its views, the "trend of history" is Beijing's rhetorical tool to create a favorable environment for what it wants to see happen.

#### The PRC's Many Diplomatic "Firsts"

Driven by its strategic interests in shaping international views in its favor, many of the Chinese government's attempts to influence opinions today can be traced back to its issues with the ROC and Taiwan, the core of Beijing's core interests. The ROC in Taiwan is a reminder of a time when the PRC was not widely recognized as representing China internationally and since it democratized, it has also presented the Chinese speaking world with an alternative to the CCP's authoritarian rule. As the PRC gradually gained the upper hand in international recognition over the ROC, its rhetorical focus has increasingly shifted from defending its legitimacy towards asserting Beijing's view that Taiwan is a break-away province that needs to be unified with China. Today, the PRC's efforts can be understood in a context where the Chinese government works actively in attempting to shape international views and the global narrative about the ROC and Taiwan.<sup>64</sup>

Establishing diplomatic relations with the PRC has always been a binary choice for countries to make, which stands in contrast to the establishment of relations with North Korea and North Vietnam, mentioned earlier in this paper. Sweden establishing diplomatic relations with North Korea did not entail severing ties with South Korea which was also not the case regarding North Vietnam. To this day, however, countries cannot simultaneously maintain official diplomatic relations with both the PRC and the ROC. This means that for all intents and purposes recognizing the PRC was a choice and promoting its history inevitably highlights a choice between the PRC and the ROC. When the Chinese government uses the history of Western countries having been eager to recognize it, the implication is that there were "Western" and "non-communist" countries that were motivated to choose the PRC despite the U.S. and other countries standing by the ROC. In phrasing used by the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, such a country was a "pioneer".<sup>65</sup>

That Western countries were pioneers in recognizing the PRC is a perspective that the CCP has had great strategic interest in promoting because it serves to marginalize those countries' former bilateral history with the ROC. It is also a way to remind countries which the PRC thinks is conducive to its strategic aims that they have since long made a commitment towards China. In Beijing's view, countries that were pioneers in establishing relations with the PRC made a choice to stand by its side and respect its claims long ago. In turn, it also makes those countries an example for the international community to follow. By considering that influential Western countries have supposedly been eager to side with the PRC, other countries may possibly reconsider their potential apprehension to Beijing's diplomatic overtures. Elevating diplomatic history by framing other countries as pioneers is, in this sense, also a tool for the PRC to shape the international environment and create a favorable international environment and strengthen its "one China principle". Highlighting that countries have supposedly been diplomatic pioneers towards the PRC is an approach its government has often used.

According to a *Xinhua* article from 2007, former PRC President Hu Jintao, while on a state visit to Sweden, said that it had been the "first Western country to recognize" the PRC and that bilateral ties had steadily progressed ever since.<sup>66</sup> Furthermore, when Sweden's former Prime Minister Stefan Löfven and the PRC's Premier Li Keqiang met in 2015, the Chinese side also emphasized that Sweden had been the first in the West to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC.<sup>67</sup> Sweden is, however, not the only country that the Chinese government has at some point designated as a diplomatic pioneer of the West. To the contrary, the Chinese Foreign Ministry has willfully attributed pioneering status to a number of countries.

On the website of the Chinese Embassy in the UK, an overview of the two countries' relations published in 2010 begins with asserting that "The United Kingdom recognized the People's Republic of China in 1950 and was the first major Western country to do so", although it was also noted in the article that it took until 1972 to formally establish diplomatic relations.<sup>68</sup> When President Xi Jinping visited the British Parliament

in 2015, he also mentioned that the UK was the "first Western power" that officially recognized the PRC and that the two countries had since achieved many "firsts".<sup>69</sup> In actuality, the UK was not able to establish relations following its early recognition, likely because of its pre-existing relations with the ROC and the British Crown Colony Hong Kong, as discussed earlier in this paper.

Even though it took for France until 1964 to sever diplomatic ties with the ROC and instead establish them with the PRC, it can nevertheless be read on the Chinese Foreign Ministry's website that France at that time became the "first major Western country to enter into diplomatic relations and establish full partnership with China."<sup>70</sup> In an article from state owned news media *Global Times* from 2024, France was described as having been "not only on the right side of history, but at the forefront of history" for having made the decision, echoing the Chinese government's language.<sup>71</sup> Holding France up as a pioneer in these examples is a way to shape the view of relations as favorable to the PRC, signaling that France was historically eager to stand by China's side. This despite the fact that an argument to the contrary can be made as France was not part of the countries that were early to recognize the PRC.

Although establishing relations between the PRC, UK and France was a difficult process, the Chinese Foreign Ministry has in these articles flexibly assigned and emphasized a similar pioneering status to both of them. In this way, putting a positive spin on what was complicated negotiations where the two European countries for long were not accommodating the PRC's demands. They are differentiated from smaller countries like Sweden by being described as major, which is how they can be assigned pioneering status despite the fact that the UK and France established diplomatic relations with the PRC 22 and 14 years later than Sweden, respectively. This is because from the PRC's perspective, the trouble in establishing relations with these countries is not what matters. What has been significant to the PRC, regardless of how history unfolded, is portraying countries that it deems conducive to its strategic aims as having historically been on China's side.

In 2021, the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs published an article about a phone call between China's now highest-ranking diplomat, Wang Yi, and the Foreign Minister of the Swiss Confederation, Ignazio Cassis. The article described bilateral relations between the two countries in favorable terms and emphasized mutual respect.<sup>72</sup> In addition, the article contains a quote by Wang Yi having mentioned that "Switzerland is the first Western country to recognize and establish diplomatic relations with New China" and that the relationship in this regard contains one of "many firsts".<sup>73</sup> The same framing of historically favorable Sino-Swiss relations could also be observed in a China Daily article by the PRC's ambassador to Switzerland from 2020 called "A relationship of many firsts" which similarly expounds on how Switzerland was the first western country that recognized China.74 In reality, Switzerland sent its telegram of recognition on January 17, after Sweden, and was attempting to avoid being "either one of the first or the last" to establish relations.<sup>75</sup> Switzerland was trailing behind Sweden, both in terms of recognizing the PRC and establishing relations with it. What is also noteworthy, is that this diplomatic push towards Switzerland in the early 2020s correlates with when the PRC and Sweden were having bilateral friction.

Sweden and the PRC experienced a period of notable friction during the tenure of Chinese Ambassador Gui Congyou (2017-2022). During his five-year tenure, he was summoned for talks at the Swedish Ministry for Foreign Affairs upwards of 40 times.<sup>76</sup> Sweden had consistently objected to the imprisonment of Gui Minhai, an overseas Swedish citizen and book publisher living abroad in Hong Kong, who was jailed in China.<sup>77</sup> From the PRC's perspective, Gui was a criminal who had leaked information to foreign powers.<sup>78</sup> It remains an issue of significant contention. Meanwhile, Chinese state media had criticized Sweden in its treatment of Chinese tourists who had arrived early at their hotel in Stockholm; they were ousted and escorted away by police officers.<sup>79</sup> In 2018, Swedish state-owned television channel SVT had also received criticism for airing a satirical TV-show that mocked Chinese tourists.<sup>80</sup> China's Ambassador Gui Congyou wrote a debate article published in *Dagens Industri* in 2019, that took a critical stance against Sweden's inability to prevent an alleged crime wave against Chinese tourists.<sup>81</sup>

In 2019, Sweden's Social Democratic Minister for Science and Education, Matilda Ernkrans, met with Taiwan's Minister of Science and Technology, Chen Liang-Gee.<sup>82</sup> Such ministerial meetings are generally considered a red line by the PRC as it fundamentally disapproves of any kind of engagement with the Taiwanese government, especially by ruling governments. In addition, the Swedish Post and Telecom Authority (PTS) decided against Chinese telecommunications company Huawei taking part in building Sweden's 5G infrastructure, citing national security concerns from Sweden's Security Service.<sup>83</sup> These developments altogether and the friction between the two sides are not what the PRC expects from a country that has supposedly been a Western diplomatic pioneer towards it, impacting the PRC's assessment of Sweden as conducive to its strategic aims. Sweden was not behaving as if it was unequivocally on China's side; it was behaving independently.

The above examples show that the Chinese Foreign Ministry has willfully and flexibly applied pioneering diplomatic status to several different countries at various points in time. Historical accuracy, or which country was actually the first in the West to forge diplomatic ties emerges in these examples as secondary. The primary objective is instead perpetuating a narrative that a country deemed conducive to the PRC's strategic aims has historically been eager to side with China and achieve bilateral "firsts" with it. Although, this does not necessarily negate the notion that the Chinese government has valued relations with the above-mentioned countries, it does unveil an apparent strategy of flexibly using diplomatic history with other countries in the PRC's favor. The Chinese government is, in this regard, not bound by the confines of history in these examples. Instead, historical accuracy is superseded by the utility historical narratives have in shaping favorable international views.

Elevating diplomatic history on a bilateral level and assigning countries status as pioneers sends the message that they were historically eager to choose the PRC and stand by its side, even if that was not necessarily the case. Historical accuracy is secondary to an aim of flexibly using historical narratives to imply that a country agreed with the PRC in the past and should continue to agree with it and respect its position moving forward. In this way, flexibly using diplomatic history is another tool for the PRC to bring a given country closer in line with Beijing's views and its strategic interests. If a country ultimately disagrees with the Chinese government, or is deemed not conducive to its aims, another country can take its place as having been a diplomatic pioneer. This case was made clear when the PRC made a diplomatic push towards Switzerland during times of friction with Sweden. As friction with Sweden mounted, the Chinese government stated that Switzerland had been the first in the West with diplomatic relations, despite earlier having emphasized the same history with Sweden.

## Conclusion

Sweden was not the first in the West that recognized the PRC, but it ultimately became the first in the West to establish diplomatic relations with the communist regime. For Sweden, establishing relations with the PRC was a decision based on several factors. When the communist regime gained effective control of the Chinese mainland, it emerged as Sweden's choice because it was congruent with international law. Stockholm also had motivation to protect and ensure the continuation of trade relations with China.

Sweden's recognition was only idealistically motivated insofar as that the early recognition of the PRC broadly corresponded to the ruling Social Democratic Party's vision of placing Sweden in between U.S. capitalism and Soviet communism. It was not idealistically motivated in the sense that Sweden sought to make a grand statement by recognizing the PRC, standing against the U.S. and the Western bloc. To the contrary, Sweden sought to strike a careful balance by letting other Western countries lead the way in recognition and bear the brunt of the burden after which Sweden could also reap the benefits that early relations entailed. The UK, Denmark and Norway, ahead of Sweden in recognition of the PRC were aligned with NATO. As such, emphasizing Sweden's neutrality was not a gain that could be made. Sweden was in other words, not a pioneer when it recognized the PRC as it later became when it established relations with North Vietnam and North Korea.

Sweden was, however, picked over other countries to establish diplomatic relations with the PRC. Though other Western countries had led the way, Sweden emerged a convenient choice for the PRC. Stockholm could assure the PRC that it had severed ties with the ROC in a manner that was acceptable to Chinese leaders. The Chinese government could also have confidence that Sweden, having chosen to stay outside of the NATO alliance, could stand by its decision despite pressure from the Western bloc. Sweden was in a position to support the PRC as representing China in the UN, which is also what it consequently did. From China's perspective, when Sweden and the PRC established diplomatic relations, it meant that Stockholm was siding with the PRC in its claim of representing China on the international arena regardless of the U.S. and the Western bloc disagreeing with this choice.

For Sweden, establishing diplomatic relations with the PRC in 1950 was not particularly controversial domestically because it was a measured and cautious behavior following the lead of others and it served trade interests. Twenty years later, Sweden's Social Democratic government started to use its foundational policy of neutrality and non-alignment to take an increasingly independent stance in foreign policy matters. It abandoned its former caution and became willing to bear the brunt of the burden against the U.S. The government took a hard stand against the U.S. when it was the first in the West that recognized North Vietnam in 1969 and relations with the U.S. deteriorated. In terms of diplomatic recognitions, this event became a symbol of the Social Democratic Party's "activist" foreign policy era, where Sweden departed from caution in favor of having an international impact.

Diplomatic recognition of North Vietnam caused a domestic debate about which role Sweden should play in international affairs and the government's approach was criticized by the opposition for provoking the U.S. Although recognition of the PRC had been done with caution in 1950, the debate of the 1960s brought relations with China into a political divide about Sweden's "activist" foreign policy. It became part of a larger pattern. Since then, Sweden's establishment of relations with the PRC has gradually conformed around a narrative of Sweden as a diplomatic pioneer under the Social Democratic Party's independent foreign policy. It is seen retrospectively as one of the many times Stockholm moved to be the first in the West with diplomatic relations. This narrative has in turn opened the door for a view that Sweden was a pioneer when establishing relations with the PRC in 1950, even if that was not the case. As Sweden's establishment of relations with the PRC came to be seen through a different lens, alongside its recognition of other states during its "activist" foreign policy era, a different shift occurred in the PRC. Over time, the international community gradually came to support its position as representing China. In the meantime, the ROC in Taiwan democratized and claims from the ROC to represent all of China faded from its formerly held firm position. The PRC's position in turn shifted from arguing that it was the rightful representative of China towards increasingly emphasizing that Taiwan is part of its territory, a break-away province with separatists to be unified with the mainland. From its increasingly strong position, Beijing's use of history on the international arena has conformed around a strategy of building global consensus around its position with its "one China principle" at the core. It is part of Beijing's efforts to marginalize engagement with Taiwan. Use of historical narratives is a way for Beijing to create a conducive international environment for its strategic pursuits by arguing that its behavior is on the "right side of history", or in line with the "trend of history".

In its efforts to control the narrative about Taiwan and the ROC, Beijing's "one China principle" is the cornerstone. It is also inseparably linked to the PRC's comprehensive use of history in the international arena complementing its view of right and wrong. Its arguments that there is a "right" and "wrong" side of history as well as a "trend of history" have seemingly been designed to support the PRC's efforts in controlling the narrative about Taiwan and the ROC. From Beijing's perspective, supporting Taiwan is the "wrong" side of history and unification with it is the "trend of history". In this context, use of history is a way for the PRC to control how the past is viewed and steer the future in a direction that is conducive to its strategic goal of unification. If the international community collectively accepts Beijing's narrative and that unification is the "trend of history", it can theoretically be undertaken without global opposition.

For most countries, Sweden included, establishing diplomatic relations with the PRC meant respecting its claim to represent China and maintain a

"one China" policy by not having official relations with the ROC in Taiwan. Sweden has since maintained a "one China" policy. But for Beijing, it is not just about maintaining a "one China" policy. The PRC's flexible use of how countries have been diplomatic pioneers in recognizing it, eager to achieve many bilateral "firsts", is part of a comprehensive strategy of using history to its advantage. It is a way for Beijing to draw countries closer to its views and argue that they have always agreed with it and should continue to do so moving forward. The PRC's use of how Sweden was the first in the West with diplomatic relations fits in this larger context where history and historical framing has been used by Beijing as a tool to build an international consensus around its position. Which country was the first to establish relations with the PRC matters less as historical accuracy is secondary to Beijing's strategic goals when flexibly applying diplomatic history. No one country is an "old friend" of the PRC, instead many countries have simultaneously been diplomatic pioneers towards it when it suits China's interests. Beijing can at any given moment in time emphasize the one country that is the most conducive to its overarching strategy of building an international consensus around its position.

The use of diplomatic history is part of Beijing's comprehensive strategy of getting the international community to agree with the PRC. On a bilateral level, mutual elevation of diplomatic history with the PRC may create mismatched expectations when a country does not agree with all of the PRC's behavior, claims or arguments. This paper has outlined separate and country-specific contexts for why Sweden and the PRC have elevated their mutual diplomatic history. For Beijing, emphasizing that Sweden was the first in the West with diplomatic relations to the PRC has meant that Stockholm should respect its interests and agree with its position, standing firmly with Beijing on the "right side of history". In turn, this would send a signal to other countries that Sweden has historically agreed with the PRC and continues to stand by its side.

For Sweden, that it became the first in the West with diplomatic relations to the PRC has instead corresponded to a narrative about the country's independent foreign policy, associated primarily with the Social Democratic Party. That Sweden was the first in the West with diplomatic relations to the PRC has been useful in this regard as it became part of an overarching assertion of the country's unique foreign policy identity on the international arena. It has played a larger role for Sweden and the Social Democratic party, emphasizing its legacy of being an independent and neutral foreign policy actor. It has not meant that Sweden would always agree with China.

Although Sweden clearly seeks to maintain a "one China" policy, the relationship with the PRC has naturally meant both agreement and disagreement. There have been mutual areas of potential cooperation as well as others where the national interest is to be minded and protected. The Social Democratic government that ruled Sweden between 2014 and 2022 found itself on the receiving end of the PRC's assertive diplomacy as the PRC sought to advance its interests and secure its position in a new era. The findings of this paper suggest that a mutual elevation of diplomatic history, based in separate country-specific narratives, may have contributed to mismatched expectations between the two sides. For the PRC and its ambassador in Stockholm, a longtime mutual elevation of diplomatic history meant that Sweden should have been eager to agree with and accommodate the PRC, reaping the benefits of being on Beijing's good side. But for the Social Democratic government, having been the first in the West with relations to the PRC instead corresponded to a broader vision and a narrative about Sweden's international role. A narrative related to the historical legacy of an independent foreign policy when Stockholm took the lead for others to follow in a divided world. The PRC expected Sweden to fold and agree as friction mounted between the two sides. But for Sweden and the Social Democratic Party, its independent foreign policy legacy never meant that it would fold; it meant that Sweden has had a history of standing up.

## Endnotes

- 1 Agust Börjesson, "Once bitten, twice shy," Institute for Security and Development Policy, April 13, 2023, https://www.isdp.eu/sweden-and-china-once-bitten-twice-shy/.
- 2 Moa Kärnstrand, "Ambassadören Varnar Sverige För Konsekvenser: SVD," *Svenska Dagbladet*, October 31, 2022, https://www.svd.se/a/3EEaVd/kinas-ambassador-varnarsverige-for-konsekvenser.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "Questions and answers concerning the Taiwan question (2): What is the one-China principle? What is the basis of the one-China principle?" August 15, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov.cn/ eng/more/20220812Taiwan/202208/t20220815\_10743591.htm.
- 5 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "A policy of "one country, two systems" on Taiwan", n.d., https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/zy/ wjls/3604\_665547/202405/t20240531\_11367561.html.
- 6 Magdalena Bexell, "Det svenska erkännandet av Folkrepubliken Kina 1950 en lagom blandning av idealitet och verklighetssinne?" in *Diplomatiska erkännanden: Sverige, Danmark och Folkrepubliken Kina år 1950* (Lunds universitet: Centrum för öst- och sydöstasienstudier, 2000), 33.
- 7 Göran Leijonhufvud, "Lao Pengyou: En gammal god vän? Sveriges förhållande till Kina," *Internasjonal Politikk*, September 2016.
- 8 Karl Molin, Ulf Bjereld and Alf W. Johansson, *Sveriges säkerhet och världens fred: Svensk utrikespolitik under kalla kriget* (Stockholm: Santerus, 2008), 22.
- 9 Ibid., 224.
- 10 Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "Questions and answers concerning the Taiwan question (2): What is the one-China principle? What is the basis of the one-China principle?" August 15, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov.cn/ eng/more/20220812Taiwan/202208/t20220815\_10743591.htm.
- 11 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6.
- 12 Karl Molin, Ulf Bjereld and Alf W. Johansson, n. 8, 122.
- 13 Börje Ljunggren, Kina Vår tids drama (Stockholm: Hjalmarsson & Högberg, 2009), 417.
- 14 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 7.
- 15 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 22.
- 16 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 18.
- 17 Jonathan D. Spence, *The Search for Modern China* (New York: W W Norton & Company, 1990), 525.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Dagens Nyheter, January 15, 1950, 1.
- 20 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 13.

- 21 Swedish Parliament, Second chamber protocol, 1950, 40, https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/ dokument-och-lagar/dokument/protokoll/torsdagen-den-19-januari-fm\_EB9O2/html/.
- 22 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 25.
- 23 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 26-28.
- 24 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 27.
- 25 Sweden's Ministry for Foreign Affairs, "Embassy of Sweden in Beijing, China," Sweden Abroad, (n.d.). https://www.swedenabroad.se/en/embassies/china-beijing/.
- 26 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 25.
- 27 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 26.
- 28 United Nations, "Restoration of the lawful rights of the People's Republic of China in the United Nations," 1971, UN Digital Library, https://digitallibrary.un.org/ record/192054?v=pdf
- 29 Magdalena Bexell, n. 6, 12-13.
- 30 Benjamin Davies and Viking Bohman, "Taiwan, Sverige och synen på 'Ett-Kinapolitiken'," Utrikespolitiska Institutet, 2022, 13, https://www.ui.se/butiken/uispublikationer/ui-report/2022/taiwan-sverige-och-synen-pa--ett-kina-politiken/.
- 31 Jonathan D. Spence, n. 17.
- 32 David C Wolfe, "'To Secure a Convenience': Britain Recognizes China 1950," Journal of Contemporary History 18, no.2 (April 1983): 318.
- 33 U.S. Department of State, "North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), 1949," https:// history.state.gov/milestones/1945-1952/nato.
- 34 Moa Kärnstrand, n. 2.
- 35 Benjamin Davies and Viking Bohman, n. 30.
- 36 Karl Molin, Ulf Bjereld and Alf W. Johansson, n. 8, 251.
- 37 Alvin Shuster, "Swedish Chilliness toward U.S. Is Limited to Vietnam," *The New York Times*, January 8, 1973, https://www.nytimes.com/1973/01/08/archives/swedish-chilliness-toward-us-is-limited-to-vietnam-shocked-by.html.
- 38 "Recognition of North Korea Is Announced by Sweden," *The New York Times*, April 7, 1973, https://www.nytimes.com/1973/04/07/archives/recognition-of-north-korea-isannounced-by-sweden.html.
- 39 Government of Sweden, "Vietnam," https://www.regeringen.se/sveriges-regering/ utrikesdepartementet/sveriges-forbindelser-med-omvarlden/asien-och-oceanien/ vietnam/; Government of Sweden, "Kina," https://www.regeringen.se/sverigesregering/utrikesdepartementet/sveriges-forbindelser-med-omvarlden/asien-ochoceanien/kina/; Government of Sweden, "Nordkorea," https://www.regeringen.se/ sveriges-regering/utrikesdepartementet/sveriges-forbindelser-med-omvarlden/asienoch-oceanien/demokratiska-folkrepubliken-korea-nordkorea/.
- 40 "Sweden Officially Recognises State of Palestine," *The Guardian*, October 30, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/30/sweden-officially-recognises-statepalestine.

- 41 Karl Molin, Ulf Bjereld and Alf W. Johansson, n. 8, 225.
- 42 Naman Habtom-Desta, "Acting Independently: The Vietnam War and the Roots of Sweden's Foreign Policy," Wilson Center, August 22, 2019, https://www.wilsoncenter. org/blog-post/acting-independently-the-vietnam-war-and-the-roots-swedens-foreignpolicy.
- 43 Swedish Parliament, First Chamber Protokoll no. 2, 1969, 9, https://www.riksdagen.se/ sv/dokument-och-lagar/dokument/protokoll/fredagen-den-17-januari-sid\_eu9c2/.
- 44 Ibid., 20.
- 45 Karl Molin, Ulf Bjereld and Alf W. Johansson, n. 8, 233-234.
- 46 Ann Linde, Facebook Post, September 28, 2018, https://www.facebook.com/ annlindepolitiker/photos/jag-deltog-idag-tillsammans-med-dambergs-statssekreterareniklas-johansson-som-r/1132020516966852/?locale=sv\_SE.
- 47 Swedish Parliament, "Snedvriden Konkurrens (Interpellation 2019/20:72 Av Hans Rothenberg (M))," October 23, 2019, https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-och-lagar/ dokument/interpellation/\_H71072/.
- 48 Nicholas Ross Smith and Tracey Fallon, "How the CCP Uses History," *The Diplomat*, July 1, 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/07/how-the-ccp-uses-history/.
- 49 Torbjörn Lodén and Agust Börjesson, "An Interview with Professor Torbjörn Lodén: EU and U.S. Relations with China in Retrospect and Looking Ahead," Institute for Security and Development Policy, November 14, 2023, https://www.isdp.eu/publication/aninterview-with-professor-torbjorn-loden-eu-and-u-s-relations-with-china-in-retrospectand-looking-ahead/.
- 50 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Speech by H.E. Xi Jinping President of the People's Republic of China at the Conference Marking the 50th Anniversary of the Restoration of the Lawful Seat of the People's Republic of China in the United Nations," October 5, 2021, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/xw/zyjh/202405/ t20240530\_11341573.html.
- 51 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Full Text: A Global Community of Shared Future: China's Proposals and Actions," September 26, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202309/t20230926\_11150122.html.
- 52 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Kingdom of Sweden, " "Remarks by Ambassador Cui Aimin at the Webinar 'A Call for a Global Civilization Initiative'," June 28, 2023, http://se.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgxw/202306/t20230629\_11105281.htm.
- 53 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, n. 51.
- 54 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Position Paper of the Government of the People's Republic of China on the Matter of Jurisdiction in the South China Sea Arbitration Initiated by the Republic of the Philippines," December 7, 2014, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng./wjdt\_665385/2649\_665393/201412/t20141207\_679387. html.
- 55 "Highlights of Xi's Speech at Gathering Marking 40th Anniversary of Message to Compatriots in Taiwan," *Xinhua*, January 2, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/

english/2019-01/02/c\_137715300.htm.

- 56 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson's Remarks on Media Reports that Italy Is Considering Not Renewing the Belt and Road Cooperation Document," August 4, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/ xw/fyrbt/fyrbt/202405/t20240530\_11349791.html.
- 57 Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "Questions and Answers Concerning the Taiwan Question (2): What Is the One-China Principle? What Is the Basis of the One-China Principle?" September 8, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov. cn/eng/more/20220812Taiwan/202208/t20220815\_10743591.htm.
- 58 Ja Ian Chong, "The Many 'One Chinas': Multiple Approaches to Taiwan and China," Carnegie Endownment for International Peace, February 9, 2023, https:// carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/02/the-many-one-chinas-multiple-approachesto-taiwan-and-china.
- 59 European Parliament, "European Parliament resolution of 24 October 2024 on the misinterpretation of UN resolution 2758 by the People's Republic of China and its continuous military provocations around Taiwan," https://www.europarl.europa.eu/ doceo/document/TA-10-2024-0030\_EN.html.
- 60 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on May 24, 2024," https:// www.mfa.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xw/fyrbt/lxjzh/202405/t20240530\_11347763.html.
- 61 NATO, "Washington Summit Declaration," July 10, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/ natohq/official\_texts\_227678.htm.
- 62 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Ambassador Zheng Zeguang Delivers Remarks at the Seminar on the 50th Anniversary of the Establishment of China-UK Ambassadorial Diplomatic Relations," March 23, 2022, https://www. fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb\_663304/zwjg\_665342/zwbd\_665378/202203/t20220323\_10654368. html.
- 63 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Kingdom of Sweden, "Remarks by Ambassador Cui Aimin at the Webinar 'A Call for a Global Civilization Initiative'." June 28, 2023, http://se.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgxw/202306/t20230629\_11105281.htm.
- 64 Johan Englund, "Isolating Taiwan Beyond the Strait: Chinese pressure tactics in four democracies," May, 2022, 4, https://www.foi.se/rapportsammanfattning?reportNo=FOI-R--5250--SE.
- 65 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Ambassador Zheng Zeguang Delivers Remarks at the Seminar on the 50th Anniversary of the Establishment of China-UK Ambassadorial Diplomatic Relations," March 23, 2022, https://www. fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb\_663304/zwjg\_665342/zwbd\_665378/202203/t20220323\_10654368. html.
- 66 Xinhua, "Chinese President Hails Growth of China-Sweden Ties," *China Daily*, June 10, 2007, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2007-06/10/content\_890823.htm.
- 67 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Li Keqiang Holds Talks with Prime Minister Stefan Lofven of Sweden," March 27, 2015, https://www.mfa.gov.

cn/eng/zy/jj/2015zt/xjpcxbayzlt2015nnh/202406/t20240606\_11381652.html.

- 68 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, "Overview on China-UK Relations," May 10, 2010, http://gb.chinaembassy.gov.cn/eng/ChinaUKRelations/introduction/201005/t20100510\_3384299.htm.
- 69 "President Xi Adresses British Parliament Durnig State Visit," CGTN, October 20, 2015, https://china.cgtnamerica.com/2015/10/20/president-xi-addresses-british-parliamentduring-state-visit/.
- 70 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "China and France aim to build a long-term full partnership," https://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/zy/ wjls/3604\_665547/202405/t20240531\_11367564.html.
- 71 "Establishing diplomatic ties with China puts France at the forefront of history: French entrepreneur," *Global Times*, May 6, 2024, https://www.globaltimes.cn/ page/202405/1311732.shtml.
- 72 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Wang Yi Talks with Vice President and Foreign Minister of the Swiss Confederation Ignazio Cassis on the Phone," November 27, 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/ gjhdq\_665435/3265\_665445/3366\_664792/3368\_664796/202111/t20211128\_10454397.html.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Shi-ting Wang, "A Relationship of Many Firsts," *China Daily*, September 29, 2020, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202009/29/WS5f72864aa31024ad0ba7c77d.html.
- 75 Andrea Tognina, "When Switzerland Recognised the New China," Swissinfo, January 17, 2020, https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/politics/diplomatic-history\_when-switzerland-recognised-the-new-china/45499960.
- 76 Moa Kärnstrand, n. 2.
- 77 SVT, "Utrikesminister Ann Linde (S): 'Vi kräver Gui Minhais frisläppande', "February 25, 2020, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/utrikes/utrikesminister-ann-linde-s-vi-kraver-guiminhais-frislappande.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Yin Han and Xu Hailin, "China urges Sweden probe into Chinese tourists' incident," Global Times, September 17, 2018, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/201809/1119979.shtml.
- 80 SVT, "Jesper Rönndahl om Kinainslaget: 'Det var korkat att lägga ut det på kinesisk sajt'," April 1, 2019, https://www.svt.se/kultur/jesper-ronndahl-om-kinainslaget-det-var-korkatatt-lagga-ut-det-pa-kinesisk-sajt.
- 81 Gui Congyou, "Stoppa brottsvågen mot våra kinesiska turister," *Dagen Industri*, September 19, 2019, https://www.di.se/debatt/stoppa-brottsvagen-mot-vara-kinesiskaturister/.
- 82 Cision Press release, "Matilda Ernkrans tar emot Taiwans forskningsminister," https:// news.cision.com/se/utbildningsdepartementet/r/matilda-ernkrans-tar-emot-taiwansforskningsminister,c2889201.
- 83 SVT, "PTS vill ha 5G-auktion snart rätten avråder," December 16, 2020, https://www.svt. se/nyheter/inrikes/pts-vill-ha-5g-auktion-snart-ratten-avrader.

## About the Author

**Agust Börjesson** is Acting Head of the Stockholm Taiwan Center and a Research Fellow at the Institute for Security and Development Policy's Asia Program. He holds a bachelor's degree in Chinese language and a master's degree in Asian Studies from Lund University in Sweden. He has also studied Chinese language at Beijing Foreign Studies University as well as international relations at Tsinghua University in China. His area of interest is foreign policy and security issues related to East Asia, with a particular focus on China and Taiwan. Current research interests include Sweden's relations with Taiwan and China, crossstrait relations, competing international narratives and the use of history in international relations.